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THE JOSEPH ROWNTREE SCHOOL 
 

 

 
 

FULL GOVERNING BODY MEETING 
Minutes of the Meeting held on Wednesday 6th May at 3.30pm 
Via Conference Call 

 
 

Present: David Hewitt (Headteacher) 
Dianne Gomery (Chair) 
Paul Dack 
Caroline Rigden 
Paul Revell 
Peter Spence 
Rachel Cummings 
Alison Lee 
 

Emma Garland 
Alison Patey 
James Spencer 
Carol Tear 
Caroline Harding 
Robin Stafford 

 

In attendance: Charlotte Mann (Deputy Headteache) 
John Alexander (School Business Manager)  
Helen Groot (Clerk – Governance Support Officer) 

 

  ACTION 

1. Welcome, apologies for absence and declarations of Interest 
The Chair welcomed everyone to the meeting. The Clerk confirmed attendance of those 
who were on the call. 
 
Apologies for absence were received from Andy Haigh. Les North and Paul Revell were 
not in attendance.  
 
The Chair thanked everyone for coming together. 
 
There were no declarations of interest. 

 
 
 
 
 

2. Virtual attendance protocol 
Previously distributed 
 
The Chair commented that she assumed everyone had read the protocol. In terms of 
specific meeting etiquette, the Chair requested that governors say their name before 
speaking. Due to number when taking a vote, it was agreed that an absence of 
objection would equate to approval.  
 

 

3.  Minutes of the last FGB meetings held on 2nd March 2020 
Previously distributed 
 
Governors were in agreement that the minutes were a true and accurate record of the 
meeting and the Chair was duly authorised to sign them at the earliest opportunity.  
 

 
 
 
 
 
 

4.  Action plan and matters arising  
 
There were no action points from the previous meeting and no matters arising. 
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5. Finance Update 
 
The Chair explained that the finance documents circulated had been scrutinised during 
the previous week by the FSR committee via conference call. The Chair invited the SBM 
to talk through summary; 
 
5.1 Expected outturn 
Previously distributed 
 
The SBM explained that governors had received the report detailing the 2019-20 start 
budget, revised budget and expected position as at Period 9 and the final outturn. In 
terms of the forecast, there had been a steady improvement through the year and no 
massive swings within income or expenditure which had led to an overall controlled 
budget. All variances had been detailed in the report. 
There had been an in year positive outturn of £19k, which added to the significant 
surplus from previous years equating to a carry forward of £586k.  
On the capital side, there was an in year deficit of £67k due to significant projects such 
as the completed security works. This had eaten into the previous surplus and there 
would be a capital carry forward into 2020-21 of £32k.  
 
Governors had no questions. 
 
5.2 Start budget 2020-21 
Previously distributed 
 
The SBM explained that the report contained a main overview with variances of the 
start budget proposal compared to last year, waterfall charts, the current impact of the 
covid-19 lockdown and the proposed committed reserves. 
 
The SBM explained that they were projecting an in year revenue deficit of £70k which 
was similar to the start budget of the previous year, and a balanced budget for capital.  
 
The SBM highlighted the summary numbers that included Years 2 and 3, showing in 
year deficits spiralling upwards into a worse position. He highlighted that this was a 
worst case scenario, based on an assumption that there would be no staffing turnover 
which was unlikely. The other area to note was that they were proposing a significant 
move from revenue to capital. This had attracted a lot of debate at the FSR meeting 
however the committee had agreed to recommend the proposal to the FGB for 
approval. This designation was based on committed reserves.  
 
5.3 Committed Reserves 
Previously distributed  
 
The SBM explained that they were permitted 5% carry forward from revenue income 
each year without risk of clawback unless those reserves were committed. They had a 
revenue surplus of £586k and 5% of their revenue income was £289k. There were two 
big projects that required financing. Firstly the provision of outside dining area, and 
outside pod and furniture, there was £80k budget for that and had been discussed over 
the past year.  The other project was the internal restructure hair and beauty studio 
into a workable space of classrooms and meeting rooms for SEMH students. The studio 
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was not being used as the course had not been running. It had an external door to 
school. Charlotte Mann (CM) explained that the space could be used more proactively 
for range of intervention work for vulnerable students. Part time time-tables, 
reintegrating into school, breakfast clubs for SEN. It could provide space for a more 
holistic approach. 
There were other smaller projects, general refurbishment and security upgrade. The 
SBM explained that if they were unable to spend all the committed reserves within the 
next year it could be rolled forward, provided it was committed.  
 
A governor asked whether there was a need to flag covid related capital spend as a 
separate expenditure line. The SBM explained that guidance from the DfE was that they 
should keep a track of covid-19 expenditure separately and if, overall, they spent more 
than saved they could claim a grant to cover those costs. They were losing lettings 
income and may be additional costs but there were operational savings. This was being 
kept in a spreadsheet offline, not as a line in the budget.  
 
A governor asked if there costs incurred that they were unable to recover, would they 
be able to move money from elsewhere to cover that. The SBM responded that there 
were always budget changes in year which is why they revised the budget mid-year. In 
response to a further question the SBM explained that any changes to the building to 
make safe for students returning would be cosmetic and not a large expenditure.  
 
The Chair explained that the FSR were recommending that the FGB approved the 
proposals of the committed reserves and the move from revenue to capital. 
Governors approved the proposals.  
 
Start budget continued. 
The SBM briefly ran through the start budget waterfall chart summaries noting key 
points.  
 
Income; there was a further increase of 4% per pupil on the national funding formula, 
they would receive the full 12 months of the teacher pension grant during the following 
year, there was an increase in 6th form funding due to 24 extra students, plus growth in 
KS3 pupil numbers.  
There was some lock down impact loss of lettings, school generated income and school 
fund.  
 
Expenditure; costs related to staff on maternity leave. Pupil growth meant small 
amount of additional teaching staffing costs. Pension costs and normal salary increase 
(assumption of 2%), The move of revenue to capital was also noted.  There was 
anticipated supply cost savings, reduced capitation spending and they would be making 
savings within staff gapped positions while not recruiting. 
 
Lockdown; noted that this was assumptions, and the SBM explained that the principle 
adopted for the report was where there was a loss of income, this was worst case 
scenario and where there were expected savings it was the best case scenario. 
Assumptions were based on school remaining shut until May half term and any re-
opening would be a partial re-opening. Overall the SBM explained it looked like a net 
saving position, but there was some risk around that. The catering contract still needed 
to be negotiated.  
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A governor asked if the school had paid the exam fees. The SBM responded that they 
had. The guidance from the main exam board was that they were still providing 
certificates, moderation and evaluation. The process was taking time and effort for 
schools but for the exam boards also and they had been asked to pay the full bill.  
 
Risks and opportunities; trips were noted as a big risk due to the number that had 
started cancelling. There was significant exposure if school could not recoup the money 
and had to fully refund parents. They were working with tour operators and where not, 
would explore with insurers.  
 
A governor asked if they were not able to recover through insurance whether they 
could put it in as covid related expense and claim back. The SBM responded that the 
income was through the school fund but some was paid through VAT account, and they 
would need to look closer at that.  
 
The Chair thanked the SBM for all the work, as a governing body they appreciated how 
fragmented and complicated it had been.  
 
Following the recommendation from the FSR committee, the Chair proposed that the 
FGB approve the start budget. 
Governors approved the start budget. 
 

 Headteacher update 
Previously distributed 
 
The Headteacher explained that there questions remained unanswered at this stage. 
They were due to get an announcement on reopening later that week.  There were ten 
working days between Sunday and end of half term to make and communicate plans. It 
was likely that primary schools would be the first wave of re-opening.  
 
The Headteacher continued that they had looked ahead and made assumptions about 
what might happen, with Y10 and Y12 in first as an educational priority. Looking at 
classrooms, they may fit between 12-16 students in most of them. The halls may be 
used to facilitate larger numbers. For Y10, they would need 14 rooms to staff a 
timetable of core subjects. Facilitating options would be more complicated with added 
complexity to maintain social distancing.  
Y12 classes tend to be smaller than Y10 but the idea of opening to more than three 
year groups would be impossible.  
 
Other considerations around shorter school day, children perhaps staying in classrooms 
and teachers moving, thinking about the children that come on the bus. They were 
confident that they could manage Y10 and Y12 initially but more planning would be 
required. The added complexity would be to maintain home schooling for those 
students still at home and the pressure put on staff to manage that as well as being 
onsite.  
 
A governor asked whether they would be in a position to get extra staffing, or to 
facilitate home schooling, have a two week rota, one week onsite, one week at home.  
The Headteacher responded that the information from CYC suggested they would get 
some clear guidance, with local flexibility. Governors would need to be aware that 
schools around the city would have slightly different approaches and they may face 
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criticism from the community with whatever solution was put in place.  
 
A governor asked whether it was feasible to divide classes into two where the half that 
were at home joined the class being delivered in school virtually.  The Headteacher said 
that they were doing the classes through Google classroom and could not see a move 
forward to live lessons at that stage. It would be a more sensible approach to have the 
full year in one week and set them work to do at home the second week.  
 
A governor asked whether there was any consideration to extend home learning into 
the summer holidays. The Headteacher explained that the summer holiday would be 
working outside normal working practice so they were unlikely to be teaching lessons. 
 
A governor asked whether the number of vulnerable and key worker children could 
escalate and what effect that would have on space and capacity. The Headteacher 
responded that they currently had 18 in across the week and that number was 
increasing however some of those students were Y10 so would slot back in to the year 
group plans.  
There was a brief discussion about the definition of key worker and how that may alter 
as people returned to work. It was noted that this would have a bigger impact on 
primary schools for childcare reasons.  
 
A governor asked whether families would have an option not to send their children. 
The Headteacher responded that they would need guidance from DfE. Some may make 
that choice to stay at home and while in normal circumstance they would be chasing 
for poor attendance there would probably be relaxation.  
 
Governor agreed that clear communication would be required when the time came to 
invite students back.  

7.  Chair’s Update and Correspondence 
 
The Chair provided a verbal update; 

 Attended a number of online NGA events to support governors. One focused on 
recruitment, cultivating curriculum and governors role as employers. 

 During the formation of the FSR Terms of reference, it highlighted the Health & 
Safety  remit of that committee and following discussion with Les North H&S 
link governor, he would be moving to join the FSR committee.  
They needed to look at ways to increase membership of SCC to support that 
committee’s function.  
Peter Spence would be joining T&L.  

 On the advice from government, governing bodies should be considering 
business critical functions only hence the cancelation of SCC and T&L. School 
however were having to respond to a lot of variables and there was a case to 
start to building governance meetings again to support this.  

 
 
 

9. Policies  
 
9.1 Child protection policy Addendum Covid 19. 
Governors noted the addendum to the policy which had been reviewed by several 
governors before signed by the Chair.  

 
 
 
 

13.  Confidentiality 
No items were identified for recording in a separate confidential minute. 
 

 
 



 

 
Full Governing Body meeting – minutes  6th May 2020  Page 6 of 6 

14. Any other business (previously notified) 
 
There were no further items for discussion under AOB.  

 

15. Date and time of future meetings: 
 
FSR committee - 15th June at 4pm 
FGB meeting - 6th July at 4pm 
 
The Chair thanked everyone for attending and the positivity of the meeting.  

 

 
Meeting ended at 4.40pm  
 
 
The minutes of the meeting were approved in the following FGB meeting on 14th October 2020. 
 
Signed:                                                                           Date: 

 Di Gomery (Chair of Governors) 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 


